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FADE IN:

EXT. BEACH - DAY

Two Greek officers, AGAMEMNON and CINESIAS, stand before a 
tent, which is on a small ridge overlooking a beach busy with 
sailors tending warships. 

AGAMEMNON
Come, stand before my dwelling.

CINESIAS
I don’t really sleep.

AGAMEMNON
The star out there, do you know 
which it is?

CINESIAS
Sirius, on his way near the 
sevenfold track of the Pleiades.

AGAMEMNON
The birds are still. The sea and 
the winds are calm; and silence 
broods over this narrow firth.

CINESIAS
Then why are you outside, my lord 
Agamemnon? All is quiet.

AGAMEMNON
I envy you, and every man who leads 
a quiet life…no fame, no glory, no 
army, no throne.

CINESIAS
You must accept joy and sorrow 
both, like any man. You write your 
letter, erase it, write it again, 
fling the letter to the ground with 
floods of tears, looking like a man 
who’s lost his mind.

AGAMEMNON
My brother and I married sisters. I 
married Clytemnestra, and Menelaus 
married Helen. Paris, prince of 
Troy, came to Greece, and kidnaped 
Helen -- or she went willingly, we 
will never know. Menelaus and I 
swore to bring Helen back or 
destroy the city of Troy.  



He points down at the shore, now teeming with soldiers.

AGAMEMNON (CONT'D)
All of Greece, with spear and 
sword, shield and helmet, chose me 
as leader -- if they had only 
chosen another! -- and we sailed 
here in the greatest fleet the 
world has seen. And now the winds 
rise against us each morning, and 
we cannot sail. The prophet Calchas 
told the army that the gods will 
not let our fleet sail unless I 
sacrifice my own daughter, 
Iphigenia. If Iphigenia dies, the 
fleet can sail, and we conquer 
Troy. I commanded the herald to 
disband the army, because I cannot 
kill my child. My brother, thinking 
of his wife Helen, persuaded me 
to…do as the prophet said. 

He gestures with the paper. 

AGAMEMNON (CONT'D)
So I sent a letter to my wife, 
commanding her to send our daughter 
Iphigenia here, on the pretense of 
marrying the general Achilles. All 
a lie. And now I write to my wife 
to keep our daughter home.

CINESIAS
Achilles will find out you used his 
name to trap this girl, and he will 
come hunting for you!

AGAMEMNON
I know.  

Menelaus enters with the letter.

MENELAUS
Look me in the face!

AGAMEMNON 
I do not fear you. Give me my 
letter.

MENELAUS 
No, I will show it to your army. I 
was awaiting your daughter’s 
arrival at the port.

2.



AGAMEMNON 
What business is this of yours?

MENELAUS
I am not your slave. I serve no man 
who cannot remain loyal to his 
army, his brother. No, don’t rage 
at me! Remember we all supported 
you as general of the army. You 
pretended you didn’t want the 
honor, but you wanted it with all 
your heart. How humble you were 
then, taking every man by the hand, 
leaving your door open for every 
soldier to visit, purchasing the 
love of your men. Then you won the 
command, and suddenly your manners 
changed, you smiled on no one. 

He picks up Agamemnon's spear. 

MENELAUS (CONT'D)
And now, after committing to 
sacrifice your daughter, your mind 
has changed again, turning your 
back on your friends. When the 
winds turned against us, the army 
demanded to go home, and what 
dismay and confusion were on your 
face, thinking that a thousand 
ships would sail home without 
sacking Troy and making your fame 
forever. When Calchas told you that 
the fleet could sail if you 
sacrificed Iphigenia, you were 
overjoyed -- you agreed, so that 
you could save your command. You 
chose to sacrifice her of your own 
free will. 

He waves the letter. 

MENELAUS (CONT'D)
And now a complete change of heart. 
I am sorry for Greece -- we 
intended to teach the Trojans a 
lesson in manners, but now you will 
let them escape their crime, and 
mock me. We chose you for general -- 
next time we will chose an able 
man.

CINESIAS 
The man is your brother!
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AGAMEMNON 
Why this burst of fury, why the 
bloodshot eyes? Have I done you 
wrong? You only wish you had a 
virtuous bride.  You lost control 
of your own wife. Why should my 
family pay for your sins? You want 
your disloyal wife back, even if it 
costs you your honor and me my 
daughter. 

He points at the letter. 

AGAMEMNON (CONT'D)
I made a foolish choice and I have 
regained my senses. It is you who 
are mad to seek to recover an evil 
wife once you lost her -- a stroke 
of heaven’s own luck, as I see it. 
I will not kill my daughter, and 
waste away, night and day, in 
sorrow for my crime, done to my own 
flesh and blood, against the law of 
nature.

CINESIAS 
You cannot kill your child.

MENELAUS 
Could we have come from the same 
father? So you will not share this 
with the Army?

AGAMEMNON 
They have the same disease as you.

MENELAUS 
Enjoy your throne, now that you 
have betrayed your brother. I will 
seek other friends.

Three women arrive at a distance: CLYTEMNESTRA, Agamemnon's 
wife, and their daughters ELECTRA and IPHIGENIA. Electra 
approaches with a baby. 

ELECTRA  
I bring your daughter Iphigenia. 
And my mother Clytemnestra, and the 
baby Orestes. A sight to bring you 
joy after a long absence. The army 
knows they are here, so thousands 
are running to see your child. 

(MORE)
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Prepare the wedding song, let the 
flutes play and the dancers beat 
the earth. Or will she be given on 
the altar?”

Agamemnon takes the baby and goes off to himself. 

AGAMEMNON 
Poor child. Where do I begin? How 
lucky the poor man is, who can 
mourn his own child, while a king 
must keep his dignity, slave of the 
people. What can I tell my wife? 
How shall I welcome her? With a 
happy face? She will discover my 
villainy. And what about my poor 
girl? Death will make her his 
bride. She will plead with me -- 
“Father, will you murder me? Is 
this to be my wedding day?” What 
disaster Paris and Helen have 
brought us to!

Menelaus approaches. 

MENELAUS 
Agamemnon, I’m sorry. You cannot 
kill Iphigenia. Do not be afraid. 
Could I lose a brother and my niece 
all for a dishonest wife? Send the 
army home. Dry your eyes.

AGAMEMNON 
It’s useless. I must sacrifice my 
daughter.

MENELAUS 
Who will compel you?

AGAMEMNON 
The whole Greek army. Calchas told 
them what the oracle said. Odysseus 
will tell them I offered Iphigenia 
as a sacrifice, and then broke my 
word. He will order the army me 
murder me and then still sacrifice 
Iphigenia.

CINESIAS 
Great is the bliss of the great. 
Behold Iphigenia, the king’s royal 
child, and Clytemnestra the queen. 
How proud their line, how great 
their fortune! 

ELECTRA   (CONT'D)

(MORE)

5.



They are very gods to those less 
fortunate.  Show the child of the 
king a great welcome, that she may 
feel no fear among our soldiers.

Cinesias heads for the beach. Clytemnestra and Iphigenia 
approach. 

CLYTEMNESTRA 
This royal welcome is a lucky omen 
for a happy marriage. Come, 
daughter, sit by me. Hail my 
honoured lord Agamemnon.

Iphigenia hugs her father. 

IPHIGENIA 
Mother, don’t be angry if I leave 
your side and throw myself on my 
father’s breast. It has been a long 
season without seeing you. You did 
well in bringing me here.

Agamemnon turns away. 

AGAMEMNON 
I know not how to say yes or no to 
that, my child.

IPHIGENIA 
How wildly you look, aren’t you 
happy to see me?

AGAMEMNON 
A king and a general, I have many 
cares.

IPHIGENIA 
Today you’re all mine, think no 
unhappy thoughts.

AGAMEMNON 
Today I have no other thought but 
you.

IPHIGENIA 
Then wipe away your frowns and 
smile! Is that a tear?

AGAMEMNON 
A long absence awaits us.

CINESIAS  (CONT'D)
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IPHIGENIA 
After you leave me, you are bound 
on a long journey.

AGAMEMNON 
You will meet your father again, my 
child.

IPHIGENIA 
Take me with you!

AGAMEMNON 
You have your own voyage to make, 
to a place where you will remember 
your father.

IPHIGENIA 
Will I go with my mother, or alone?

AGAMEMNON 
Alone. No father, no mother.

IPHIGENIA 
You have found me a new home?

AGAMEMNON 
Enough! It is not for girls to know 
such things.

IPHIGENIA 
Come home quickly once you have 
conquered Troy.

AGAMEMNON 
First there is a sacrifice here. 
You will witness it. You will be at 
the altar.

IPHIGENIA 
Will I lead the dance around the 
altar?

AGAMEMNON 
Go join the maidens, but first one 
sad kiss, before your long journey 
away from your father. Troy, and 
Helen, what have you done to us! 
Clytemnestra, I crave your pardon 
if I show so much grief at …giving 
our child to Achilles. Even a happy 
marriage breaks a father’s heart, 
committing his daughter to…the 
homes of strangers.
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CLYTEMNESTRA 
I will go through this as well when 
the great day comes. But happiness 
attend the couple! When will they 
marry?

AGAMEMNON 
At the full moon.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
Where will I prepare for the feast?

AGAMEMNON 
Here among the ships....I will tell 
you what to do. Obey me now.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
What’s this? I have always been 
obedient. Will you be performing 
some of my duties in my absence?

AGAMEMNON 
I will give her away to Achilles, 
with the help of the Greeks.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
But where will I be?

AGAMEMNON 
Go back to Argos and take care of 
our other children.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
And leave my child? Who will raise 
the bridal torch?

AGAMEMNON 
I will.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
That is not how it is done. You’re 
not taking this seriously.

AGAMEMNON 
You must not stay among these 
soldiers.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
A mother should give her own child 
away.

AGAMEMNON 
Your children should not be left 
alone.
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CLYTEMNESTRA 
They are in safekeeping.

AGAMEMNON 
Obey me.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
No, by the goddess. Manage matters 
out of doors but inside the house I 
decide how my daughters will be 
married.

AGAMEMNON 
I am plotting against my own wife, 
and I cannot get my wife out of 
Aulis. 

He heads down to the shore. ACHILLES, a powerfully built 
soldier, approaches. 

ACHILLES 
Where is the Greek commander? 
Achilles seeks him. This delay is 
harder for some than for others. 
Some, have left their homes 
unprotected. Others have left their 
wives and children. My men ask  
“Why do we wait here, Achilles? Do 
something, or lead us home. Do not 
wait for Agamemnon and the Greeks.”

CLYTEMNESTRA 
Hail to Achilles. Give me your 
hand, prelude to a happy marriage.

ACHILLES 
If I were to give you my hand, 
where I have no right, I would have 
hard words from Agamemnon.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
You have every right, since you 
will marry my child.

ACHILLES 
What wedding are you talking about? 
Is this a joke, or have your wits 
failed you?

CLYTEMNESTRA 
All men are shy when talk turns to 
wedding rites.
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ACHILLES 
Lady, I have never sought your 
daughter in marriage, and Agamemnon 
has never discussed it with me.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
Now it is your words which amaze 
me.

ACHILLES 
Are we both mistaken?

CLYTEMNESTRA 
Is this wedding all a sham?

ACHILLES 
Someone has mocked both of us.

CINESIAS climbs back up the ridge with an ATTENDANT. 

CINESIAS 
My queen! Agamemnon is preparing to 
kill your daughter, with his own 
hand!

CLYTEMNESTRA 
What are you talking about? You’re 
insane.

ATTENDANT 
He is about to sever the poor 
girl’s white throat.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
Has my husband lost his mind?

ATTENDANT 
No, sane, except where your 
daughter is concerned. There he is 
mad.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
What fiend drives him to this?

ATTENDANT 
Calchas and the oracles say the 
army cannot sail until she dies.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
The army? Sail?

ATTENDANT 
To Troy, to reclaim  Helen, wife of 
Menelaus.
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CLYTEMNESTRA 
So Iphigenia must die to regain 
Helen? …but the marriage to 
Achilles was a pretext, to bring 
the child here?

ACHILLES 
I have been used as a tool in this.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
Shame will not stop me from 
kneeling at your feet. I brought 
her here for you. You must help my 
child. We have nowhere else to 
turn. We have no friends; we are in 
a camp filled with soldiers who 
want to kill her.

ACHILLES 
When Agamemnon leads wisely I will 
follow him. But when he turns to 
madness, I cannot obey. You and 
your daughter have suffered 
cruelly. He will not use me to kill 
your daughter, just to make 
Menelaus a man again. I do not do 
this to win a bride. I do this 
because Agamemnon insulted me -- he 
did not even ask me.

He leaves. 

CLYTEMNESTRA 
Agamemnon is a coward. He fears the 
army.

Agamemnon returns and sees their faces. 

CLYTEMNESTRA (CONT'D)
Answer me, Agamemnon.

AGAMEMNON 
No need to command me --

CLYTEMNESTRA 
Do you mean to kill our child?

AGAMEMNON 
Why do you ask this?

CLYTEMNESTRA 
Peace! Answer me!
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AGAMEMNON 
Ask a fair question and I will give 
you a fair answer.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
That is the only question.

AGAMEMNON 
Oh, how cruel my fortune is!

CLYTEMNESTRA 
I have been a blameless wife all 
these years, an honor to your 
house. A child’s life for an evil 
wife. Spending our dearest treasure 
to purchase trash.  And what do I 
do when I go home? Look at the 
empty chairs, the empty room? 
Should I pray for your success? 

She waves toward the sky. 

CLYTEMNESTRA (CONT'D)
The gods would think I was insane! 
When you come home, will any child 
ever speak to you again? Have you 
thought of any of this, or is your 
only concern leading the army to 
Troy? Tell the soldiers to cast 
lots to see whose child must die. 
Let Menelaus kill his daughter 
Hermione!

Iphigenia approaches her father. 

IPHIGENIA 
If only I had the eloquence of 
Orpheus…but all I have is my tears. 
Do not kill me before my time. It 
is sweet to see the light, and 
terrible to go to the land below. I 
was the first to call you father, 
to sit on your knee and touch your 
face. You would say to me “someday 
you will marry a great man.” And I 
promised to welcome you into my 
halls in your old age, repaying 
your care of me with my tender care 
of you.” I remember all of it, but 
you have forgotten. Please, spare 
me, for my mother’s sake. 

(MORE)
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Look at me just once, and kiss me, 
so I can carry that to the altar as 
my memorial of you, even though you 
will not save me.

Agamemnon flees. 

IPHIGENIA (CONT'D)
I wish Troy had never been built, 
that Helen had never been born! 
Mother, the man who gave me life 
has left me all alone. Mother, I 
see soldiers approaching! Please, 
let me hide! Oh, God, it is 
Achilles! I cannot face him!

Achilles returns, bloodied.

ACHILLES 
The soldiers cry out for blood. 
They demand the sacrifice.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
No one can stop them?

ACHILLES 
I was in danger myself.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
In danger of what?

ACHILLES 
Of being stoned to death.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
For trying to save my child?

ACHILLES 
Yes.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
Who would dare attack Achilles?

ACHILLES 
All of them.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
What about your men, the Myrmidons?

ACHILLES 
They were the first to turn against 
me.

IPHIGENIA  (CONT'D)

13.



CLYTEMNESTRA 
My child, we are undone!

ACHILLES 
They taunted me as a man enslaved 
by marriage. I will hold them back. 
Keep hold of your daughter.

IPHIGENIA 
Mother, listen to me. We cannot do 
what is impossible. Achilles, I 
thank you for trying to help. 
Mother, you must not let him be 
harmed by the army, because it will 
not help me. Listen, Mother. I am 
resolved to die. I will do it with 
honor. All of Greece looks to me.  
On my shoulders, is the passage 
over the sea and the conquest of 
Troy, and avenging their insult to 
us, seizing Helen. All this is 
achieved with my death, and I will 
be famous. I cannot cling to life, 
because you did not bear me for 
myself alone, but for all Greece. 

She points at the fleet. 

IPHIGENIA (CONT'D)
Shall all these soldiers bravely 
march to fight Troy, and be stopped 
by me? I offer my life for Greece, 
to make an utter end to Troy. This 
is my enduring monument -- this is 
my marriage, my motherhood, my 
fame, my life. Barbarians must not 
rule Greeks -- Greeks must rule 
them.

ACHILLES 
Daughter of Agamemnon, if you were 
my wife, it would be a blessing of 
the gods. Now I want to bring you 
to my halls and serve you: you are 
worthy of your nation. A dreadful 
thing it is to die

IPHIGENIA 
Do not die for me; let me save 
Greece if I can.
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ACHILLES 
I will go to the altar with you, 
with my arms. If you have a change 
of heart.

IPHIGENIA 
Mother, in this one thing obey me, 
and do not cry. Do not cut off your 
hair or wear black.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
What are you saying? When I lose 
you --

IPHIGENIA 
You cannot lose me. I am saved and 
you are famous.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
There is nothing I can do for you?

IPHIGENIA 
Do not hate Agamemnon.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
But he betrayed us….

IPHIGENIA 
This was against his will.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
I will cling to your robes.

IPHIGENIA 
Mother, listen, stay here. Let an 
attendant take me to the altar.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
Are you gone from me?

IPHIGENIA 
Never to return.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
Do not go!

IPHIGENIA 
I cannot let you shed a tear. Bid 
the army be silent! I bring safety 
and victory to Greece. Lead me 
forward, the destroyer of the 
towers of Troy and their people. 
Crown my head and mark me with holy 
water. 

(MORE)
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Mother, all my tears are for you, 
and now; I will not weep on the 
altar.

A group of officers arrives, led by ODYSSEUS with a short 
sword. 

ODYSSEUS 
Behold the maiden on her way, the 
destroyer of Troy and their people, 
soon to bless with her blood the 
altar of the goddess, what time her 
shapely neck is severed. Gods of 
Olympus, delighting in human 
sacrifice, send on its way to the 
land of Troy the host of Greece, to 
Troy's abodes of guile, and grant 
that Agamemnon may wreathe his head 
with deathless fame, a crown of 
fairest glory for the spearmen of 
Hellas.

IPHIGENIA 
Do not weep, or I cannot do this 
with a brave heart! I am here to do 
as you bid me. Give me your hand 
and touch my face once more. Oh 
Father, I pass beneath the earth! 
Shall I bring a message to your 
fathers? I offer my body freely for 
my country, since this is the will 
of heaven. I bring you luck: 
conquer our enemies and come again 
to the land of your fathers. 

She touches the blade of the sword. 

IPHIGENIA (CONT'D)
I am no coward. Why should I 
prolong my life? I was princess in 
Greece, proud of my father. I hoped 
to marry a king, to make a great 
home as queen. But today I freely 
close my eyes to the light and give 
myself to Hades. Never will I taste 
the joys of marriage. Do your 
worst! Look at you soldiers. Not 
one to look me in the eye.

IPHIGENIA  (CONT'D)
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ODYSSEUS 
O ye Gods, accept this sacrifice, 
which we, the host of the Greeks 
and king Agamemnon with us, offer 
to thee, even pure blood from a 
beauteous maiden's neck; and grant 
us safe sailing for our ships and 
the sack of Troy's towers by our 
spears." 

Soldiers seize Iphigenia.

IPHIGENIA 
Lay no hands on me, and do not veil 
my face from the blow. I die of my 
own free will. Leave me free, that 
death may find me free. [she bares 
her breast and kneels] If you wish 
to strike my breast, there it is! 
If you aim at my neck, strike home! 

Odysseus slits her throat.

ACHILLES 
You wretches! Have you no robe or 
ornament for her, who showed more 
bravery and spirit than any man 
here! The child is living with the 
gods. 

He looks at the sky. 

ACHILLES (CONT'D)
Do you feel it? The wind is 
changing! Let us sail!

EXT. BEACH – DAY

Before Agamemnon's tent in the Greek camp near Troy, a city 
now burning in the distance. HECUBA asleep, AENEAS a prisoner 
chained, female prisoners sleeping nearby, one named 
EURYCLEA. 

AENEAS 
Troy, our town, is now smoking, 
overthrown, the bleeding prey of 
the Greeks. The army of Agamemnon 
built a horse and sent it within 
the Trojan battlements bearing 
soldiers and death within its womb. 

(MORE)
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The gods abandon Troy, the groves 
and temples of the gods run red 
with blood, and at the very base of 
the altar lies King Priam, dead. 

He points to ships in the distance. 

AENEAS (CONT'D)
The gold and treasure of Troy is 
borne to the ships of Greece, and 
after ten long years the men of 
Greece will see their wives, and 
their children grown tall. The 
River Scamander echoes with the 
screams of captive maidens as they 
are parcelled out to their new 
masters. Helen, justly counted 
among the captives. 

He gestures to Hecuba. 

AENEAS (CONT'D)
And the queen of misery, Hecuba – 
there she lies before the gates, 
weeping, and yet she does not know 
her daughter Polyxena is dead. Her 
mad daughter, Cassandra, has been 
seized by Agamemnon the king, in 
dishonored wedlock. Farewell my 
city, once rich and great with 
ramparts of hewn stone.

HECUBA 
Queen of woe, lift your head from 
the ground. Troy is no more, and no 
more am I queen here. Endure, sail 
the stream and follow fortune’s 
track through the rocky water; you 
cannot steer your tiny boat against 
the tide. What is left to me but 
tears? My country, husband, 
children, all gone. How proud my 
ancestors were, and what woe 
befalls me now? What terrible dirge 
must I sing on this cold earth? Oh, 
my head, my side? Oh could I but 
lie and rest my old back.

She stands and looks at the ships. 

AENEAS  (CONT'D)
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HECUBA (CONT'D)
You swift-prowed ships, rowed to 
holy Troy through the hilly waves 
of the deep dark sea, past the fair 
havens of Greece, with the ill-
omened music of pipes, to the bays 
of Troy on that unhappy day, 
hunting the hateful wife of 
Menelaus, who disgraced her house 
and destroyed mine, murderess of 
Priam my king, you wrecked me on 
this stone-filled strand. Oh, that 
I should lay here before the tent 
of Agamemnon, awaiting with my aged 
bones slavery far from home, while 
my head is shorn for grief.

She gestures to the female prisoners. 

HECUBA (CONT'D)
Oh, poor maidens, luckless brides, 
come weep, for Troy is a ruin, and 
I like mother bird screaming over 
her chicks – how different is this 
song, from the tune I sang long 
ago, stamping my feet to lead the 
wedding dance!

EURYCLEA 
Hecuba, why these cries, what do 
they mean? Terror clutches at all 
our hearts. Will the Greeks really 
take me away?

HECUBA 
I do no know, but I can guess.

EURYCLEA 
Soon the order will be given for us 
to be taken!

HECUBA 
Do not let the frantic prophetess 
leave her chamber for the soldiers 
to insult. Poor Cassandra. Troy, 
your sun has set, and woe to your 
children, alive and dead, who all 
must leave you.

EURYCLEA 
Will they kill us or take us?

HECUBA 
Dread has seized my heart.
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EURYCLEA 
Who will be my master, and take me 
far from my home?

HECUBA 
You are not far from being allotted 
now. And whose slave will I become 
in my old age? I, who held royal 
rank.

EURYCLEA 
I took one last look at the bodies 
of my children.

A Greek soldier, specifically a Spartan, has arrived. 

SPARTAN 
The lots have been decided. Each 
warrior took his prize in turn. 
Agamemnon has taken Cassandra for 
himself, to share his love.

HECUBA 
She is a priestess, a virgin!

SPARTAN 
He is in love with the frenzied 
girl.

HECUBA 
And where is my daughter Polyxena? 
You took her away.

SPARTAN 
She ministers at the tomb of 
Achilles. Count her happy. All is 
well with her, now.

HECUBA 
What wild words are these? Is she 
alive?

SPARTAN 
Her fate has set her free from 
trouble.

HECUBA 
And Hector’s wife Andromache?

SPARTAN 
Pyrrhus, the son of Achilles, has 
taken her.
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HECUBA 
And me?

SPARTAN 
You will be slave to Odysseus.

HECUBA 
Oh, God, smite my head as I tear my 
cheeks with my nails! I am slave to 
that treacherous, lawless monster, 
who has turned all Greece against 
us and set them on to murder and 
rape!

SPARTAN 
What is that blaze of torches 
inside? Are the women burning their 
chambers, seeking death by setting 
themselves aflame?

CASSANDRA, daughter-in-law of Hecuba, arrives. She is so 
overcome with rage and grief that she is mocking her own 
misery.

CASSANDRA 
Bring the light! Oh, Hymen, god of 
marriage! Blest is the bridegroom, 
and me, the bride soon to wed! 
Mother, you are so busy weeping at 
our father’s grave, so I perform my 
own wedding with cries of joy! Lift 
your feet aloft and lead the dance. 

She pulls her mother aside. 

CASSANDRA (CONT'D)
Come mother, link your steps with 
me and dance. Salute the bride! 
Come and sing for the marriage to 
the husband I am fated to wed.

EURYCLEA 
Hold her, she’s frantic. Don’t let 
her run toward the soldiers.

HECUBA 
Oh, my child! How long I dreamed 
for you to marry, and now this! 
Captive, and mad as ever!
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CASSANDRA 
Mother, crown my head with the 
wreaths the victors wear, rejoice 
in my marriage and lead me to my 
lord! No, if you see me hesitate, 
thrust me there by force, for the 
gods tell me Agamemnon will find in 
me a bride more fraught with 
disaster than Helen was. I will 
slay him and destroy his house, to 
avenge the house of Troy. But of 
this I will not speak, or the axe 
which will hew my head from my 
neck. My marriage will lead to a 
mother’s death and the fall of 
Agamemnon’s house. 

She shoves the Spsrtan in the chest. 

CASSANDRA (CONT'D)
I will prove this sad city happier 
than the Greeks who lost thousands 
of men in hunting for one woman, a 
willing captive. Agamemnon lost the 
daughter he loved most, for that 
hateful, worthless woman. All those 
soldiers dead, never to see their 
children again, never to be laid in 
the tombs by their wives. And their 
wives dying widows, parents left 
childless. The wise do not make 
war, but if we are brought to this 
pass, a noble death crowns his land 
with glory, a coward’s death with 
shame. So Mother, do not mourn for 
me – my marriage will destroy all 
those you hate!

EURYCLEA 
How sweetly you smile at your own 
sad fate, you tell a tale which may 
be wrong!

SPARTAN 
If you were not mad, you would die 
for sending Agamemnon home with a 
prediction of death. But who can 
say the great are wiser than the 
mad? For Agamemnon has yielded to 
his passion for you. Poor as I am, 
I would never choose a wife like 
you. Since you are mad, I give your 
curses to the winds to carry away. 

(MORE)
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Come to the ships. Hecuba, you will 
go with Odysseus soon.

Cassandra laughs. 

CASSANDRA 
Odysseus, clever fellow! He knows 
nothing of the suffering he will 
endure. He will wish that his woes 
were only as terrible as mine. He 
spent ten years here, and he will 
wander, friendless, hunted, for 
another ten. 

She grabs the Spartan. 

CASSANDRA (CONT'D)
Lead me to my lucky husband, the 
conqueror, and our home in Hell. 
Base you are, and basely will you 
be buried, in the dead of night. 
And my naked corpse will be cast 
into a rocky chasm with white 
waters for beasts to gnaw upon. 

She looks at the walls of Troy. 

CASSANDRA (CONT'D)
Farewell my altar, my garlands, my 
mystic symbols. Goodbye, Mother, 
dry your tears. Soon I will join my 
dead brothers and my father, and 
you will join us too. Yet victory 
will crown my coming among the 
dead, when I have overthrown the 
house of Agamemnon.

Hecuba, crying, sinks to her knees. 

EURYCLEA 
Help her, she sinks to the ground!

HECUBA 
Leave me where I fell. Mother to a 
race of princes and warriors such 
as no nation has ever seen. All 
dead. My king, Priam, killed before 
his own hearth, my city destroyed, 
and I saw it all. The maidens I 
raised to marry kings, all slaves. 
I will never see them, their 
children will never brighten my old 
age. 

SPARTAN  (CONT'D)

(MORE)
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I will be a slave, to care for 
another man’s child, watch the 
gate, keep the keys, knead the 
bread, sleep on the ground in rags, 
and someday to cast myself off a 
rocky ridge after I have wasted my 
body with weeping. 

She takes the hand of Cassandra. 

HECUBA (CONT'D)
Oh, Cassandra, how cruel is your 
fate! And where is Polyxena? No 
child comes to raise me up.

Menelaus arrives. 

MENELAUS 
Hecuba, I have come to capture 
Helen my sometime wife, who now is 
in the tent with the other 
captives. The Greeks have given her 
to me to slay, or to bring back 
home. My purpose is to put her to 
death in Greece.

HECUBA 
Do not even look upon her, or she 
will ensnare you as she ensnares 
all men, overthrows towns, burns 
their homes, so potent is her 
witchcraft.

HELEN of Troy is dragged in. She looks intently in her 
husband's face. 

HELEN 
I know you hate me. What will you 
do with me?

MENELAUS 
It was no hard case; the soldiers 
voted as one man, to give you to me 
for death

HELEN 
Can I even speak? It was Hecuba, 
and Priam, who brought ruin on us, 
by giving birth to Paris! Paris was 
called upon to judge who was 
fairest. Athena and Hera promised 
to make him a conqueror. Aphrodite 
promised him…me. 

HECUBA  (CONT'D)

(MORE)
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So I have saved Greece – if Hera or 
Athena had won, Paris and Troy 
would have conquered Greece, but 
now Greece has taken Troy! 

She takes her husnband's arm. 

HELEN (CONT'D)
And it was you who left Paris alone 
with me in your home, three times, 
while you went to Crete. For all 
that followed, I must answer to my 
own heart, not you. And remember 
that the soldiers of Troy would not 
let me escape, so many times I 
climbed down the walls with cords, 
only to be caught. All this was 
against my will! And my own beauty 
was a bitter slavery! How can I be 
justly put to death?

HECUBA 
Do not blame others for your own 
folly. You saw my beautiful son and 
your senses overtook you. You 
committed every sensual act with 
him, and revelled in the luxury of 
Troy while our soldiers died to 
defend you. You say you were 
kidnapped by force – what Greek saw 
this? Did you ever cry for help? 
When Menelaus fought well on the 
battlefield, you taunted Paris, 
knowing he feared his rival, but if 
Menelaus did badly, you forgot his 
name – you followed Fortune upward 
and downward. 

She waves derisively at the city walls. 

HECUBA (CONT'D)
And when were you ever found trying 
to escape? Did you ever try to slay 
yourself with a noose or knife, as 
a noble wife would have done? So 
many times I told you – get you 
gone, I will help you run away to 
the fleet of Greece. But this was 
bitter in your ears – you were 
cavorting in Paris’ house. Yes, it 
was a proud time for you. How dare 
you appear under the same sky as 
your husband now. 

HELEN  (CONT'D)
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She turns to Menelaus. 

HECUBA (CONT'D)
Menelaus – slay her as she 
deserves! Make her an example – 
death to faithless wives!

MENELAUS 
She left me of her own free will. 
In Greece you will be stoned to 
death, to repay the thousands of 
dead.

HELEN 
Please!

HECUBA 
Do not betray your allies who mourn 
their dead for her sake. I beg you, 
on behalf of my dead children. Do 
not let her set foot the same ship 
as yours. You love her still.

SPARTAN 
Warriors of Greece, the time has 
come to set the city to the torch. 
Hecuba, it is time to board the 
vessel of Odysseus.

HECUBA 
I must leave my kingdom forever; my 
city is in flames. Goodbye, my 
home. I go to slavery. Oh, you Gods 
– and why call to them, who have 
left us to our peril?...Come let us 
rush into the flames and die with 
our country in a noble, blazing 
ruin.

She tries to run back into the city. 

SPARTAN 
She’s gone mad – lead her away.

HECUBA 
Troy, the homes, the temples, is 
now one sheet of flame. Soon it 
will fall into the beloved soil. 

He throws herself to the ground. 

HECUBA (CONT'D)
The rising smoke and dust robs me 
of the sight of my home. 

(MORE)
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Troy has ceased to be; her name 
will pass from memory. My children, 
hear me as I stretch my aged limbs 
on the ground and beat the earth 
with both my hands. I will be 
dragged away. Oh, Priam, husband, 
unburied and friendless, you know 
nothing of my cruel fate. Trembling 
limbs, sustain me, take me to 
slavery. Woe to the land that 
nursed my babes!

EXT. OUTSIDE AN OPULENT GREEK HOME - NIGHT

Standing in the doorway is the corpulent Aegisthus, who 
clearly has never seen a battlefield. 

AEGISTHUS 
Hail to the fire of the night, 
which brings song and dance to our 
city. Let my summons ring in the 
ears of Agamemnon’s queen, that she 
may start from her couch and cry a 
joyful welcome to the beacon light, 
which proclaims the fall of Troy. 
Agamemnon has had great fortune. 
Let not the gods delay the king’s 
return with gales and winds, and 
keep the eager sails and eager 
sailors from their home. Ten long 
years have passed since the 
brothers Agamemnon and Menelaus 
went forth to treat with the lord 
of Troy. A thousand ships put forth 
from Greece to bring Helen home. 

He looks down a road and sees soldiers marching. 

AEGISTHUS (CONT'D)
Just as heavens send the vengeful 
fiends of hell, did the gods send 
the Greeks, wild as the cry of 
vultures, against Paris the thief, 
going forth in fire to buy her back 
in blood. The mother of all famine 
held our men in ageless wandering 
away from their home and kin, and 
every ship and cable did rot and 
waste away with weary hours, 
withering all hope.  Agamemnon and 
Menelaus could not restrain their 
tears, to stain with virgin’s blood 
a father’s hands. 

HECUBA (CONT'D)

(MORE)

27.



And Agamemnon took upon his neck 
the heavy yoke of fortune. Lusting 
for war, the soldiers closed their 
hearts to the pleas of the virgin --

Iphigenia's ghost appears on the roof. 

GHOST OF IPHIGENIA
Pity me father!….Have I been  
forgotten? With the clear beams of 
tomorrow’s sun, the future presses 
on.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
From the foul womb of night bring 
forth the young child of light, 
fairer even than my news. Troy is 
taken by the hand of Greece! The 
cry of victors mingles with the 
moans of the captives, who cling 
weeping to a brother slain, while 
their necks bow down beneath the 
chains. Helen, my sister, brought 
to Troy her dowry, destruction. 
Overbold in sin. 

She sees a soldier approaching, minus a hand, and crosses to 
him. 

CLYTEMNESTRA (CONT'D)
Each home that sent its master off 
to war feels the sharp pain of 
loss. Bitter death cuts a vicious 
arc across the heart of Greece. A 
thousand soldiers sleep their last 
sleep beneath the walls of Troy. 
Each face, familiar and dear, never 
to return. Only spear, and sword, 
and ashes in an urn.  And a sea of 
tears.

SOLDIER
The king approaches.  He righted 
Helen’s wrong. But he stands 
accused of pillage and rape. Ten 
years of pulling oars, crash 
landings on rocky shores, long 
months upon the plain beneath the 
enemy’s walls, eating stinking meat 
and rotten grain. Greasy shirts, 
greasy hair, huddled against the 
snow, hiding from the scorch of 
summer sun.  But now we are 
wreathed in victory.

AEGISTHUS (CONT'D)
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CLYTEMNESTRA 
What day shines fairer in a woman’s 
eyes than this, when she flings the 
portal open to hail her king, home 
from war? Turn the city’s longing 
into joy. Let him come and find a 
wife as he left her, true and 
chaste for ten long barren years.

AEGISTHUS 
Is Menelaus home as well?

SOLDIER
He was driven away from our fleet 
in a storm. His ship plunged its 
prow through the spray and 
vanished. When the sun rose bright 
we saw the sea flecked with dead 
Greeks and shattered hulls. 

Agamemnon arrives with Cassandra, entirely unsure what kind 
of greeting he's going to get. Clytemnestra hugs him. 

CLYTEMNESTRA 
Shame will not prevent me from 
showing my love to my lord. Fear is 
leaving the hearts of humankind. A 
wife sundered from her lord in 
widowed loneliness, to hear the 
many tongues of rumor tell of your 
death. Had you met with so many 
wounds as were reported, no 
fisherman’s net was ever as full of 
holes as you. Had you died as often 
as reported, for self-slaughter I 
would have slung the noose. 

She hands him a cup of wine. 

CLYTEMNESTRA (CONT'D)
I sent your son away, because the 
angry Greeks wanted to avenge their 
lost sons by killing yours. Dim are 
the eyes that watched til dawn, 
each gnat rousing me from a 
moment’s sleep and fitful dreams, 
wherein I saw you stabbed. Within 
the halls are endless plenty and 
wealth uncounted, but I would have 
gladly given it all to ransom you 
home.

She sees Cassandra. Another daughter of Agamemnon, 
CHRYSOTHEMIS, arrives and hugs her father. 
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CLYTEMNESTRA (CONT'D)
Get you in the house as well, 
Cassandra….Go! For now you are 
slave among slaves….

Cassandra ignores her. 

CLYTEMNESTRA (CONT'D)
What, haughty still? Hard it is, 
but if such is your fate, it is 
lucky to serve in a home of ancient 
power. An upstart lord is a tyrant 
to his servants. Go in. You will 
hear what our ways will be.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
I urge you to obey. But you do not 
hear, or understand.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
Perhaps she speaks a barbarian 
tongue.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
Obey or it will be harder on you.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
I will not stay and wait for her. 
If you understand my command, you 
would best obey quickly.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
She is like some wild thing of the 
wood, new-trapped.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
It is madness and grief. She saw 
her city sink in fire. 

Clytemnestra enters the palace.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
Poor maiden, come and take up your 
servitude.

CASSANDRA 
Aaaaahhh!  Mother Earth! Curse of 
the earth, and you, Apollo, Apollo! 
God of all roads, but only the road 
of death for me, you destroyed me, 
my lover of old, what evil home 
have you led me to?
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CHRYSOTHEMIS 
This is the home of Agamemnon.

Cassandra sees visions: her visions are always accurate, but 
she is never believed, which progressively drives her over 
the edge. By this point she is starring in a horror movie 
that is all in her head, playing out all the parts herself. 

CASSANDRA 
(revolted) 

The home that hates the Gods, 
echoing womb of sin, bloodstained 
hands kill their own kin, severed 
heads, the reeking floor spattered 
over with blood! The child wailing, 
skewered on her father’s sword!

(shock at a new vision, 
looking at the house)

Oh, God, what new crime is this? 
Worse than the murder of years ago. 
A horror growing deep within the 
house, to kill the man you love.

(revulsion) 
You wretch! The lord of your bed, 
you will bathe him, his glistening 
body, and then treachery! 

(excited) 
She stabs him, blow after blow! The 
she-spider devours her mate! Wedded 
wife slays her lord! Let all the 
discord of Greece cry out “avenge 
them!”

Noticing Chrysothemis for the first time.

CASSANDRA (CONT'D)
(terrified, 
conspiratorial) 

Keep him away from the 
slaughterhouse! Lord of the herd, 
she gores him right through! He 
buckles to his knees, the bath runs 
red.

(in pain) 
I am breaking with the agony! Why, 
my lord, have you led me here?
The iron edge of the knife waits 
for me. Woe to Paris my brother, 
the fatal bridal bed. Woe to the 
stream of Scamander below the walls 
of Troy, you nursed me to 
maidenhood, but I will make my 
dying scream by another stream.

(calmer) 
(MORE)
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Woe to my fallen city! My poor 
father sacrificed the bull and the 
lamb to save his kingdom, and now I 
will soon lie low as well….

(firmer) 
I will use no more riddles. Bear 
witness! Is my speech wild now? 
They call me the prophetess of 
lies, the wandering hag, the pest 
of every door, but what I say is 
never wrong, and clearly I see the 
evil in this house. This is my 
power, a gift from Apollo.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
A god yearning for a mortal maid?

CASSANDRA 
Once I was ashamed, but no more -- 
not in this house. (proud) Apollo 
strove to win me. He panted for my 
love. He came down like a wrestler, 
magnificent. He took me down and 
breathed fire into me.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
Did you bear him a child?

CASSANDRA 
No, I promised, then foiled him.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
Did he already give you the gift of 
prophecy?

CASSANDRA 
Yes, prophetess of Troy and all her 
doom.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
Then he did not punish you?

CASSANDRA 
I, false to him, seemed a prophet 
false to all. Once I betrayed him I 
could never be believed.

(pain hits her again) 
Oh, Apollo, the agony, like the 
pains of birth. I see the future 
all too well. It whirls and racks 
my soul. The lord sees not the 
fawning, treacherous tongue of the 
hellhound who pricks up her ears, 
gives glittering words of welcome. 

CASSANDRA (CONT'D)

(MORE)
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What she-beast kills her mate? A 
viper? A sea witch, ready to crush 
a ship upon the rocks? And how she 
will howl in triumph, in revenge!

(arrogant) 
Why do I care whether you believe 
me? Very soon you will see I was 
right. It is Agamemnon’s death you 
will see.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
Peace! If such a doom was at hand -- 
God forbid!

CASSANDRA 
Your prayers are wasted -- the 
murderers move swiftly.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
What man could do this?

Again Cassandra is leaping from one horrifying thought to the 
next. 

CASSANDRA 
(derisive) 

Man? Every word I’ve said has gone 
over your head!…

(pain again)
Oh, God, his fire sweeps through me 
again! The lioness rises on her 
hind legs, she will kill me! God, 
the agony!

(realization) 
It is because of me, the prey he 
brought  from Troy, that she has 
sworn his death and sharpened the 
steel, gloating.

(joy) 
I am a prophetess, scorned of all, 
but when I die I am free, crown 
some other with a prophet’s woe.
Apollo rending me from the  
prophet’s robe he gave, I was 
mocked, mortified by friends, hated 
by all, the fraud -- I bore the 
woe, the poverty, the empty belly, 
all of it. I went from door to door 
to beg for bread, and heard “Witch, 
starve in hell!” And now he will 
let your queen kill me, not at the 
altar of my home, but in a foreign 
slaughterhouse. 

CASSANDRA  (CONT'D)

(MORE)
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I will be hewn down, a cleaver 
streaming my life’s blood upon the 
block, a reeking sacrifice.

(composed) 
Why shall I weep? I have seen my 
city laid low, and those who razed 
my Troy will meet their fates as 
the gods decree. It is my turn to 
die and I must be brave. 

(approaching the doors)
I approach you as the gates of 
Hades. Please, give me death in one 
clean stroke, no pain, and I will 
shed my blood, close my eyes and 
sleep.

CASSANDRA (CONT'D)
Oh my father, my brothers, once the 
fame was yours. 

(she begins to enter)
Enough of life. Remember me -- 
remember that I do not cry from 
fear like a bird fresh-caught. Tell 
them all, on the day when the queen 
dies. Grant me this. I pray to the 
last sun I will see. 

She enters the palace. CHrysothemis is drained just from 
listening to her. 

AGAMEMNON O.S. 
Oh, I am dispatched, thrust deep 
into my bosom. Oh, another blow!

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
The bloody act is done. Will we be 
killed as well?

INT. BEDROOM - NIGHT

Chrysothemis runs into a bedroom and finds her father and 
Cassandra dead. Electra arrives shortly after. 

ELECTRA 
Let us call for help!

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
Let us help him ourselves.

ELECTRA 
Quickly!

CASSANDRA  (CONT'D)
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CHRYSOTHEMIS 
I don’t know what to do! If you 
know what to do, do it!

ELECTRA 
He is dead -- how can we remedy 
this?

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
Let us bow to the tyrant, let us 
not die!

ELECTRA 
Coward! Better to die than submit 
to a tyrant.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
What do we do?

ELECTRA 
Let’s find out what happened.

Clytemnestra enters, bloody, with a knife. Aegisthus follows 
her. 

CLYTEMNESTRA 
What else could I do? Blood must be 
repaid in blood. And to kill a 
king, wear the face of a friend, a 
loyal wife, and weave the net 
tightly around him. For ten years I 
pondered this, and now at last it 
is done, as I swore to do.  

She admires the knife. 

CLYTEMNESTRA (CONT'D)
I stabbed him and put my foot upon 
him so he could not flee or block 
the blows. At each wound he cried 
out, and then his limbs relaxed. 
Bubbling jets of gore sprang from 
his breast and like the sprinkling 
of rain fell upon me, and I loved 
to feel the dew upon my face, even 
the rain of heaven could not be so 
sweet.

She smears the blood on her face. 

ELECTRA 
You are proud to kill your husband?
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CLYTEMNESTRA 
You think I am a weak woman who can 
be swayed but my heart is stout and 
will speak its worst to you. I do 
not care what you think, or the 
city, or the kingdom. You said 
nothing when he killed my child. 
The well-beloved issue of my birth-
pangs. The Greeks should have 
banished him for that murder, but 
then you said nothing. I am ready 
for any who opposes me, but if the 
Gods will, you will learn by 
chastisement to be humble.

ELECTRA 
You are bold and proud; your soul, 
which chose the path of murder, 
rejoices at blood. But Fate awaits 
you -- you will meet your end as he 
did, friendless

CLYTEMNESTRA 
I swear by the Furies, I will not 
live in fear; Agamemnon was false, 
laying abed at Troy with the slave 
girls and concubines of Asia. 

(gestures at Cassandra)
Behold him dead, and with him his 
prophetess and whore. She sang her 
last dirge like a dying swan.

ELECTRA 
Dead, by treachery and a cowardly, 
unholy wound.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
He betrayed me and used me, all to 
kill my child. And now he is 
repaid, so let him not complain in 
hell.

ELECTRA 
Where will I fly to? Since the 
royal hall is sunk in ruin. Woman, 
no more of you, and do not try to 
atone for your impious act.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
Peace! This is not your business. I 
will manage his burial, and there 
will be no mourners to sing his 
praises.
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ELECTRA 
Aegisthus, take my scorn for your 
insolence. It was you who crafted 
this plot of murder.

AEGISTHUS 
You are in the belly of the ship, 
and you dare to question the 
captain up on deck at the wheel? 
You will learn that it is bitter 
for a child almost-grown to be 
taught yet again what babies learn -
- how to obey and avoid the rod. 
How much of your swollen pride will 
you still have after years of 
chains and hunger? A well-broken 
mare does not kick the man who 
holds the whip!

ELECTRA 
You womanish man, staying in your 
hut while the war raged on, spying 
on homes and war wives, defiler of 
the marriage bed, murderer!

AEGISTHUS 
Bold words will end in tears.

ELECTRA 
How bold you are to plot and plan, 
but you could not even strike the 
blow! Were you so weak a woman had 
to do your work?

Electra is pushing him and he's not even fighting back. 

AEGISTHUS 
But these weeds of treachery, with 
reckless tongues, cast words of 
wrong on me, and reject their new 
lord--

ELECTRA 
Lord! Such a thing as you will 
never rule the Greeks!

AEGISTHUS 
When I take the throne I will 
chastise you.

ELECTRA 
Not if Fortune bring Orestes home. 
But till then, crow and strut like 
a cock!
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CLYTEMNESTRA 
Ignore her. You and I will rule.

EXT. OUTSIDE A PALACE - DAY

Helen of Troy slings to a pillar to one side of a primitive 
altar. The sea is nearby. 

HELEN 
A thousand miles have I come, from 
my home in Greece, to the halls of 
Troy, across the great sea, and now 
to the fair virgin streams of Nile. 
Helen of Troy, of Greece, of the 
Nile. I see stormy seas ahead. The 
oracle foretold I would return to 
Greece, but if I go, I must die as 
Menelaus decreed. 

She looks at the palace. 

HELEN (CONT'D)
If I stay here the King of Egypt 
will force me to marry him, and so 
I cling to this altar, so he cannot 
take me. I pray to the gods to 
guard my husband’s honor and keep 
him safe.

A Greek sailor arrives, wary. 

SAILOR 
Who is lord of this palace?...Great 
gods! I see the very image of the 
murderous whore who ruined all of 
Greece and all of Troy. I would 
kill you were you stand if I were 
not in a foreign land.

HELEN 
You are Greek? Small wonder you 
hate Helen.

SAILOR 
Am I Greek? Ten years besieging 
Troy, and seven years more, 
wandering blown by the winds across 
the sea.

HELEN 
Has Menelaus reached home?
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SAILOR 
It is said he disappeared. The 
Greek fleet was scattered in every 
direction. They say he’s dead.

HELEN 
Then I am lost. And Leda, mother of 
Helen and Clytemnestra?

SAILOR 
Dead. The shame of Helen caused her 
to tie a noose around her neck.

HELEN 
You must escape! The king here 
catches and kills every foreigner 
he finds! He hunts them with his 
hounds!

SAILOR  
May the heavens smile on you, for 
you are not evil as Helen is, 
although you resemble her.

HELEN 
Oh, Paris, what ruin you brought to 
us all when you took me! I am not 
real, no longer of the earth, and 
my name is but a sound. Would god I 
could rub my beauty out like a 
picture, and be ugly, and that 
Greece could forget my evil fate, 
and remember my deeds of honor and 
not my shame. I am friendless in a 
barbarous land which speaks a 
barbarous tongue. And my dream to 
see my husband again – gone. And if 
I ever did see his face again he 
would shut me up in prison. Why do 
I prolong my life? Why not take my 
mother’s way? The dangling noose? 
Or stab myself? Better that than to 
marry the King of the Nile. 

She hides in the altar. Menelaus, in rags and limping, 
arrives.

MENELAUS 
I am alive, and stand on solid 
ground at last! But how many of the 
Greeks have shared my fortune? 

(MORE)
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Victorious we sailed from Troy, and 
the seas flung our ships, the 
boards, the planks, the gold we 
took, the slaves, all to the muddy 
bottom. I live still, but my home 
is as far away as the moon. 

He gestures toward the sea.

MENELAUS (CONT'D)
Again and again I seek to sail 
north to Greece, and again and 
again the north winds flings me 
back to every desert roadstead on 
the Libyan shore, and Egypt’s too. 
The Gods send me again and again to 
Africa, but why?

ORACLE 
Who stands before the door? A 
Greek? Begone, do not stand here! 
The King has ordered the death of 
all Greeks he finds on his shores.

MENELAUS 
Yes, but moderate your tongue.

ORACLE 
Away! My orders are to admit no 
one.

She throws him to the ground.

MENELAUS 
Do not seek to push me away.

ORACLE  
You won’t listen – on your head be 
it.

MENELAUS 
Take my message to your king.

ORACLE 
Some one would regret it if I did.

MENELAUS 
I am shipwrecked here.

ORACLE 
Then go to some other house.

MENELAUS  (CONT'D)
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MENELAUS 
No, I will go into this house, so 
listen to me.

ORACLE 
You are not welcome, you will be 
thrown out.

MENELAUS 
Oh, where are my troops?

ORACLE 
Elsewhere you were a great man, but 
not here.

MENELAUS 
Where am I?

ORACLE 
Egypt.

MENELAUS 
Woe is me, to think I have sailed 
here!

ORACLE 
What fault do you find with the 
race of Nile?

MENELAUS 
No fault at all, only my own 
disasters.

ORACLE 
The king is not here. To Greece he 
is a bitter foe. Beneath his roof 
is the Greek queen, Helen.

MENELAUS 
What do you mean? Tell me again!

ORACLE 
Helen, the wife of Paris. Get you 
gone! 

MENELAUS 
The wife of Paris! But perhaps the 
tale is wrong! I must spy out this 
king: if he is angry I will hide, 
if he is merciful I will beg for 
his help. 

He turns a corner, hears Helen arriving, and hides. 
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HELEN 
The oracle has foretold that 
Menelaus lives! He is a wander upon 
the seas, weary and piteous, 
friendless – and he is coming here 
to Egypt! But she did not say 
whether he will ever escape here 
again. 

She sees Menelaus and backs away. 

HELEN (CONT'D)
Who is this wild looking man?

MENELAUS 
Wait! Stop!

HELEN 
Friends, help me!

MENELAUS 
I am no robber, or murderer.

HELEN 
At any rate your clothes 
are…unseemly.

MENELAUS 
Who are you? I never saw a closer 
resemblance! Are you Egyptian or 
Greek?

HELEN 
Greek.

MENELAUS 
The very image of Helen.

HELEN 
And I see in you the likeness of 
Menelaus.

MENELAUS 
You have recognized a man of many 
sorrows.

HELEN 
Restored to your wife’s arms at 
last!

MENELAUS 
(stunned) 

Wife indeed -- do not lay a finger 
on my robe.
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HELEN 
The wife my father gave you!

MENELAUS 
I am not the husband of two wives.

HELEN 
You have no other wife but me!

MENELAUS 
Am I losing my mind?

HELEN 
Don’t you believe me?

MENELAUS 
You look like Helen…Leave me alone! 
I have sorrows enough!

He sits on the altar. She sits beside him. He takes a long 
look at her and touches her face. She kisses him and he hugs 
her. 

MENELAUS (CONT'D)
With all that I would ask you, I do 
not know where to begin…

HELEN 
I was shipwrecked here, as you 
were. The king wants to marry me.

MENELAUS 
What! Some man is bent on wedding 
my wife? Again? I do not know 
whether you have escaped 
your….lover.

HELEN 
I have kept my body chaste.

MENELAUS 
And how will you convince me?

HELEN 
Do you see this wretched station at 
this altar? This bed of rags? I 
stay at this sanctuary to prevent 
the marriage…. 

She sees he's still not convinced and gives up. 

HELEN (CONT'D)
Well, then. Flee this land!
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MENELAUS 
And leave you behind? I sacked Troy 
for you.

HELEN 
The king must not know who you are. 
But what of the oracle? She will 
know you are here and she will tell 
the king…We can beg for her help! 
But if we fail, you will die, and I 
will be taken by force.

MENELAUS 
No, you will betray me.

HELEN 
I swear it! I will die rather than 
marry! If you die, I will die with 
you.

The oracle returns. 

ORACLE  
Who attends my temple, to hear what 
I may foretell?

HELEN 
Maiden, I beg you on my knees, save 
this man from death! Do not tell 
the king that my husband has come 
to find me! I cannot find him and 
lose him all in a day!

MENELAUS 
If this cannot be, I will slay the 
king, or slay Helen.

ORACLE 
I will do what I can. But you must 
devise a way to escape. I will not 
cross your path.

MENELAUS 
Helen, could you find a chariot?

HELEN 
Where would we go? We do not know 
the land.

MENELAUS 
What if I can devise a plan to kill 
the king?
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ORACLE 
This you will not do. That is my 
price.

HELEN 
Do you consent to be dead in word, 
though not indeed?

MENELAUS 
This sounds unlucky.

HELEN 
I will cut off my hair and sing 
dirges in front of this wretched, 
unholy king. I will beg the king to 
give you a memorial, as though you 
had died at sea. I will ask him to 
give me a ship, so that I can cast 
my funeral offerings into the sea.

MENELAUS 
He will tell you to perform the 
ceremony on shore.

HELEN 
I will tell him it is a Greek 
custom. Some of your sailors 
survived the shipwreck – bring them 
to the ship. I will present you to 
the king as the messenger who 
reported your death.

The KING of Egypt enters with servants. He is rich, much 
richer than any of the Greeks.

KING 
How often have I blamed myself, for 
not punishing my servants with 
death! I am a soft-hearted man. I 
have heard that a Greek soldier has 
come here, escaping my guard. If I 
can catch him I will kill him. 

He looks at the altar but can't see Helen. 

KING (CONT'D)
…Where is Helen? Escaped from the 
altar? Bring forth my chariot! We 
must find her!
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HELEN 
My lord – I have learned to call 
you my lord – I am undone and my 
fortune is gone! Menelaus, my 
husband, is dead!

KING 
Did the oracle tell you this?

HELEN 
Yes, and also someone who saw him 
die.

KING 
The Greek soldier who has come 
here!

HELEN 
There he is, at the altar.

KING 
Great Isis, and how unseemly his 
rags are!...How did he die?

HELEN 
At sea.

KING 
And this man did not die as well?

HELEN 
Sometimes a common man has better 
fortune than his prince.

KING 
Oh, land of Troy, your ruin brought 
death to your sons and to the sons 
of Greece. Did this fellow leave 
your husband unburied?

HELEN 
Unburied, woe for my ill fortune!

KING 
Will you stay at this altar 
forever?

HELEN 
Why torment me? Can’t you let the 
dead man be?

KING 
Your loyalty to your husband keeps 
you from me.
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Menelaus brings Helen her cloak and she seizes his hand. In 
the next couple of pages, Helen and Menelaus are having a 
conversation in which everything has a double meaning. The 
King thinks Helen is talking about his impending marriage to 
him, whereas she is really reconciling with Menelaus. 

HELEN 
No – prepare at once for our 
marriage. 

(here's a double-meaning 
line, she's really 
pleading with Menelaus)

Do you know your part? Let us 
forget the past. 

KING 
On what terms?

HELEN 
(double meaning again)

Let us make peace. Be reconciled to 
me. 

KING 
I abandon my quarrel with you.

HELEN 
(and again)

Then on my knees, since you are my 
friend forever; I must bury my dead 
husband.

KING 
How can you bury him, he died at 
sea!

HELEN 
Our custom in Greece is to hold a 
burial with woven robes that hold 
no corpse. We must do it at sea.

KING 
Stranger, you bear welcome tidings.

MENELAUS 
Not welcome to the dead man.

KING 
How do you perform these burial 
rites?

MENELAUS 
There must be a blood offering.
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KING 
We could sacrifice a horse or bull.

MENELAUS 
Then an empty bier is laden with 
weapons, and gold.

KING 
I have them in plenty.

MENELAUS 
Then a ship, with rowers, must go 
to sea.

KING 
How far from shore?

MENELAUS 
So far that the ship can barely be 
seen from shore.

KING 
Why?

MENELAUS 
So the tide will not carry the 
offerings back to shore.

KING 
Can’t you perform the rites without 
Helen?

MENELAUS 
She is his wife.

KING 
It is her task then. Let her go – 
it is my job to teach piety and 
obedience in a wife. And you…go 
inside and get some clothes. You 
are in a sorry plight.   Lady, you 
must give up on a lost case. He is 
gone.

And now it is Menelaus' turn to speak in code, forgiving 
Helen. 

MENELAUS 
(double-meaning)

It is your duty, fair young wife. 
Be content with your present 
husband, and forget the man who has 
no existence. 

(MORE)
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And if I ever come to Greece, I 
will clear you of all former 
suspicions, if you are a true wife 
to your true husband.

Helen is overwhelmed, and keeps up the game. 

HELEN 
(double-meaning)

I will. I will! Never shall my 
husband have cause to blame me. You 
will be with me, and you will see. 
I will be kind to you, quickly too, 
because you will perform everything 
with kinder feeling, if at my hands 
you are treated as you deserve.

The king is totally clueles. He thinks the last two pages 
were all about her love for him. 

She is crying now. She turns to him and smiles. 

HELEN (CONT'D)
Now go within and…take a bath. 

King and Menelaus exit; Helen takes a moment to compose 
herself. The king returns shortly. 

HELEN (CONT'D)
All goes well. The oracle has kept 
her word.

KING 
I have given the orders. But Helen 
please stay with me and let the 
Greek man perform the service. I am 
afraid that when you are out to 
sea, you will be so aggrieved for 
your dead husband that you will 
plunge into the waters yourself.

HELEN 
He would never thank me for sharing 
his doom with him. Let me go and 
perform the rites. You will find in 
me a wife worthy of your house, for 
being so kind to me.

KING 
I have provided a Sidonian galley 
and 50 rowers.

MENELAUS  (CONT'D)
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HELEN 
And the Greek who is performing the 
ceremony will command them?

KING 
Of course. It is so ordered! Do not 
waste your fair complexion with 
weeping

HELEN 
Today I will show you my gratitude.

KING 
In me you will find a husband not 
inferior to Menelaus.

HELEN 
I have no fault to find with you. 
All I need is…good fortune.

KING 
Shall I come with you, on the ship, 
to serve in the funeral?

HELEN 
God forbid!...That is, you cannot 
be your servant’s servant.

KING 
Well, go then, and come home 
quickly, for the wedding feast! 

They both leave: the king for the palace, Helen for the ship. 
The oracle sees it all unfold at sea. 

ORACLE 
Hail to the swift ship of Sidon, 
dear to the rowers, mother of the 
foam, leader of the dancing of 
dolphins, when the deep is hushed 
and still, and Ocean’s azure child 
cries out – spread the sails to the 
ocean breeze! Grip your oars and 
speed Helen to her home. Oh for 
wings to cleave the air and track 
the seabirds of Libya, whose ranks 
leave far behind the wintry storms, 
winging their way over dusty 
plains. Feathered birds, necks 
outstretched, comrades of the 
racing clouds, on! On! Until you 
reach the sevenfold track of 
Pleiades, and Orion lord of the 
night. 

(MORE)
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And as you settle on the banks 
proclaim the glad tidings that 
Menelaus has sacked Troy and will 
soon be home. Bring them safely 
home with favoring winds.

The king returns. 

ORACLE (CONT'D)
My lord, at last I found you, with 
news of woe. Make haste to woo a 
new wife. Helen has escaped. 
Menelaus took her – it was he who 
brought false news of his own 
death.

KING 
The Greek? Monstrous! What ship 
conveyed them away?

ORACLE 
That was the ship you gave them, 
and the sailors you put under the 
command of Menelaus.

KING 
My bride has escaped me! Tricked by 
a woman!

ORACLE 
Sometimes there is honor in 
treachery.

KING 
By giving my bride away?

ORACLE 
To a man with better right. He 
received her from her father.

KING
But fortune gave her to me.

ORACLE 
And took her away again.

KING
This is not your business. I am 
your ruler, not your subject. You 
are eager for death, I think!

ORACLE 
Restrain your fury. Helen was never 
meant for you. 

ORACLE  (CONT'D)

(MORE)
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The gods have decreed that she and 
her husband shall finally find a 
home.

KING 
I will forgo my quarrel. Let her go 
home.

EXT. OUTSIDE AN OPULENT GREEK HOME - NIGHT

A very small out-building stands not far from a much richer 
home. In front of the small hut is a ragged shepherd, shortly 
to be joined by Electra. Townspeople pass by on their way to 
and from a nearby town. Aegisthus watches the couple from his 
doorway, and the shepherd taunts him. 

SHEPHERD 
What a difference between king and 
king! Agamemnon, who brought Asia 
low and put his boot upon the 
throat of the manhood of Troy, and 
Aegisthus, this womanly man who hid 
when all the men of Greece went to 
war, is now our king, and husband 
to Clytemnestra our queen, ten 
times the man he is. Agamemnon’s 
son Orestes has fled into exile, 
and Aegisthus has put a price on 
his head. 

Putting his hand on Electra's shoulder. 

SHEPHERD (CONT'D)
His daughter Electra reached 
maidenhood and all the men of 
Greece wanted her in marriage, but 
Aegisthus would not let her marry, 
fearing her husband would avenge 
Agamemnon. Still Aegisthus was 
afraid, and wanted to kill her. But 
her mother Clytemnestra, cruel as 
she was, would not let another 
daughter die. So Aegisthus found 
her a husband -- me, a man nobody 
fears, on a farm far away. But God 
is my witness, I have never taken 
her maidenhood. My honor will not 
allow me to take a woman who 
married against her will. Any man 
who thinks me a fool for leaving a 
beautiful princess untouched, 
should look into his own soul.

ORACLE  (CONT'D)

52.



Electra touches his face, and then looks at the sky. 

ELECTRA  
Look upon me, black night, 
nursemaid to the golden stars, 
while I fetch water, to show you 
how mean and low my life is, under 
Aegisthus the king. The wide 
firmament weeps for my father, and 
my own mother has cast me out of my 
house and my city, to please her 
lord. How often have you heard me 
keep the long watches of the night, 
beating my breast. Send my brother 
to me, to avenge our father! What a 
worthless child who forgets the 
murder of a father. Queen Niobe, 
who gave her life in weeping in a 
tomb, I deem you divine.

He breaks her reverie by touching her shoulder and turning 
her to face him. 

SHEPHERD 
Why do you work so hard to please 
me, after being raised a princess? 
I asked you not to trouble yourself 
for me.

ELECTRA 
Your kindness to me is like a gift 
from the gods. In my troubles you 
never mocked me. How often do 
mortals suffer, and how seldom they 
find someone like you to heal their 
cruel wounds. So I work to ease 
your burdens; it is only right, I 
am your wife. A man who works hard 
should come home to a tidy house.

SHEPHERD 
Electra, you are not the only one 
to carry this burden. Your sister 
Chrysothemis waits happily, and 
quietly, for your brother Orestes 
to come.

ELECTRA 
Yes, I wait for Orestes with 
unwearied longing, trudging from 
day to day, serving my mother‘s 
husband’s farm like a slave, in 
rags, unwed, childless. Orestes 
promises to come but he never does. 
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Chrysothemis appears, carrying water to the large house. 

ELECTRA (CONT'D)
And for my sister -- how can it be 
right and pious to ignore the dead. 
I will never praise her -- it would 
dishonor my father. Aegisthus sits 
on my father’s throne, wearing his 
robes, pouring drinks at the hearth 
where my mother killed my father, 
and sleeps in my father’s bed with 
my father’s wife. I cannot call her 
mother, because she does it 
willingly, with joy. No, she is 
proud of her murder, and every year 
on the anniversary she feasts with 
song and dance. There is a feast 
named for the day. And she rails at 
me -- are you the only girl to lose 
a father? But whenever anyone 
brings word that Orestes may be 
coming, she comes to me, furious -- 
“you have brought this upon me! You 
stole Orestes from me and spirit 
him away? You will get your just 
reward!” And singing the same song 
is Aegisthus, this pest, who cannot 
fight except with the help of 
women.

SHEPHERD 
You must be brave -- Orestes will 
come.

ELECTRA 
I believe you. Otherwise I would 
not have lived so long. 
...Chrysothemis!

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
Stop! I have heard it all before. 
If I had the strength I would show 
my love for my father. But now we 
sail in troubled waters, so let us 
shorten our sail. I have done so, 
and I am now welcome at the king’s 
table, and you should do the same. 
Yes, your cause is right, but if I 
am to be free, we must obey our 
rulers.

ELECTRA 
My cause! You have forgotten our 
father. 

(MORE)
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All your admonitions to me come 
straight from our mother. You said 
you would show your hatred of them 
if you had the strength, but when I 
ask for help you try to persuade me 
to stop. You crown our miseries 
with cowardice. Every time I rail 
at them I honor the dead. 

She waves her hand toward the big house. 

ELECTRA (CONT'D)
Your hatred of them is just talk -- 
you feed at their table and smile 
at them. For me it would be food 
enough not to besmear my 
conscience. I do not care for silks 
and satins and roasted meat. 
Everyone sees you warming your 
hands at the enemy’s fire.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
If you persist, Aegisthus will put 
you in a dungeon. You will never 
see the sunlight again.

ELECTRA 
Then come Aegisthus and cast me 
into the pit, so I never need to 
hear you again!

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
You care nothing for the life you 
have?

ELECTRA 
Oh, yes, my life is marvellous 
fair.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
It could be, if you could mind your 
tongue.

ELECTRA 
And betray the father I love.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
I do not!….I bend before the 
strong.

ELECTRA 
Flattery!

ELECTRA  (CONT'D)
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CHRYSOTHEMIS 
Better than to die by folly.

ELECTRA 
I will die for my father if need 
be. You are a coward.

Clytemnestra approaches from the city. 

CLYTEMNESTRA 
So you’re free again, after all 
these months, because Aegisthus was 
not here. Yes, I know, I know, I 
killed your father. The man killed 
my child! Why? To please the army? 
To help Menelaus to bring that 
whore Helen back home? Why not 
sacrifice Menelaus’ daughter 
instead of mine?  If he had killed 
her to save our city or our 
family…but no. Then he brought that 
madwoman Cassandra  into my home, 
two wives under one roof.

ELECTRA 
He was your husband , and my 
father!…Remember, you said I could 
speak freely!

CLYTEMNESTRA 
Of course you can.

ELECTRA 
And you will not seek revenge?

CLYTEMNESTRA 
I welcome your opinion.

ELECTRA 
So he killed her to help his 
brother -- does that justify his 
murder? If we take blood for blood, 
an eye for an eye, you would be the 
first to die. And then sleeping 
with the man who helped you kill my 
father. Was that in vengeance for 
Iphigenia too? And you have forced 
Orestes to flee for his life, and 
made me live in poverty -- what was 
my crime? What was Orestes’ crime? 
Why didn’t you give to us his 
halls, his home?
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CLYTEMNESTRA 
Daughter, you always loved your 
father. I always forgive you for 
this. I am not so exceeding glad at 
what I did, my child.

ELECTRA 
Your sorrow comes too late. My 
father is dead. Why can’t you 
recall my brother from exile? Your 
own son, Orestes?

CLYTEMNESTRA 
They say he his angry over his 
father’s murder.

ELECTRA 
So why do you encourage Aegisthus 
to be cruel to us?

CLYTEMNESTRA 
He is stubborn…I promise, he will 
not longer oppress you.

ELECTRA 
He grows too proud from living in 
my home.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
See there, you are fanning a new 
quarrel to life.

A servant arrives; he has clearly travelled a long way. 

SERVANT
I am from Phocis, I have come to 
tell you. Orestes is no more.

ELECTRA 
Then I am lost!

CLYTEMNESTRA 
What did you say? Ignore her! How 
did he die?

SERVANT
He went to the games and entered 
the chariot race. His axle broke 
and he was thrown to earth.  They 
have sent an urn with his ashes.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
Oh, God, what can I say -- happy 
news or sad? 

(MORE)
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It is bitter, when my own disasters 
make my life safe. A mother may be 
wronged but she never learns to 
hate her child.  I suckled him and 
reared him. He forsook me and fled 
into exile. And now, I am free of 
the terror of him.

ELECTRA 
Oh, God, Orestes, your own mother 
is mocking your death! My last hope 
for revenge! Now I must be a slave, 
friendless, until I die. But at 
least I will never again enter 
their home. I will lay down before 
the gate, and wither. If any in the 
house be angry, let them slay me.

CLYTEMNESTRA 
You would have earned great thanks 
from me if you had silenced her 
tongue. 

She leaves and Chrysomethis arrives. 

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
Dear sister, I bear great joy -- 
Orestes has come!

ELECTRA 
Are you mad?

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
I have seen the signs! He went to 
father’s tomb and left a lock of 
his hair! These offerings can only 
be performed by someone from our 
family! It must be him!

ELECTRA 
Poor fool, how I pity you. He is 
dead, poor girl.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
Where did you learn this?

ELECTRA 
From a man who was there. Mother is 
pleased.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
And I thought I was lessening your 
burden of sorrow!

CLYTEMNESTRA  (CONT'D)
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ELECTRA 
And you still can. Be strong and 
brave. We are two alone, with no 
friends. Now help me to kill 
Aegisthus. 

Chrysothemis says nothing. 

ELECTRA (CONT'D)
How long can you wait without 
acting? It cannot be done, except 
by us. We have been robbed of our 
father’s home, and the joys of 
marriage. And Aegisthus will never 
let us marry and raise sons who 
will kill him one day. We will kill 
him and be praised throughout 
Greece for saving our father’s 
house!

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
She has lost her mind. You can be 
no match for Aegisthus! If anyone 
hears of this, you will die!

ELECTRA 
You haven’t said anything I didn’t 
expect. I will do this alone. I 
admired your prudence; it is your 
cowardice I hate.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
I will be patient, just as I am 
when you praise me.

ELECTRA 
Never fear to suffer praise from 
me. Go! You cannot help me.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
And you cannot learn.

ELECTRA 
Go tell all this to our mother.

CHRYSOTHEMIS 
I could never hate you that much.

ELECTRA 
No, go within! I will never follow 
you. 

Chrysothemis leaves. ORESTES arrives; Electra hasn't seen him 
in years and he is bearded. 
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ORESTES 
Here is the urn.

ELECTRA 
Oh, Orestes, what hopes we had for 
you. You were never mother’s baby, 
always mine. What a radiant child 
you were when you left us. Would I 
had died rather than send you away. 
And I could not wash and dress your 
corpse for the funeral. And mother 
is mad with joy. If only I could 
die and join you in the grave.

ORESTES 
I can hold back no longer. Are you 
Electra? And I never thought of 
your sorrows!

ELECTRA 
This is only the beginning of my 
woes. MY father’s murderers have 
taken our home and I am their 
slave. My mother has done this.

ORESTES 
Poor girl!

ELECTRA 
You are the first ever to show me 
pity.

ORESTES 
You needed Orestes to put things 
right.

ELECTRA 
Even if I could see him I would not 
know him. He was a child when he 
left us. Are you a kinsman?

ORESTES 
I would answer, if I knew these 
were our friends.

ELECTRA 
You may speak.

ORESTES 
Then give me the urn and I will 
tell you everything.
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ELECTRA 
No, do not be so cruel! You will 
not let my perform a burial for my 
dead brother’s ashes?

ORESTES 
These are not his ashes.

ELECTRA 
Then where is his tomb.

ORESTES 
The living have no tomb.

ELECTRA 
Are you mad?

She looks closely at him, and the penny drops. 

ELECTRA (CONT'D)
Oh, my brother, you are here at 
last!

ORESTES 
But keep silent.

ELECTRA 
But how can I keep silent on this 
day of joy?

ORESTES 
Do not let our mother read my 
secret in your face! Continue your 
laments as before!

ELECTRA 
If my dead father came to me today, 
I would believe that too!

ORESTES  
Be silent!…Why do you live so far 
from the city?

ELECTRA 
Mother married me off to a peasant. 
He has treated me kindly, and never 
took me to his bed.

ORESTES 
And mother consented?

ELECTRA 
A wife loves her husband, not her 
children. 

(MORE)
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They wanted to ensure I had weak 
offspring, so that no son would 
grow up to threaten them. Mother 
does not know I am a virgin. And 
the Pedagogue told her you are 
dead.

ORESTES 
I know, I sent him. Shall I slay 
them together? Oh, Gods, pity us!

ELECTRA 
Have pity on our own descendants! 
Oh, father, come from the land of 
Hades and bring all the dead to 
help us! All those murdered!  
Orestes, strike Aegisthus down, 
because if you fail, I will slay 
myself. Be a man!

Orestes exits.

ELECTRA (CONT'D)
Take care that the filthy home will 
not soil your robes. Now will you 
offer to the gods a fitting 
sacrifice. The knife is sharp and 
the lamb is ready. Mother, you will 
be father’s bride in Hades and you 
were on earth.

INT. PALACE - NIGHT

She enters the house and finds Aegisthus dead, Orestes with a 
bloody knife. 

ELECTRA
Aegisthus. Mother knew how 
worthless you were. And so did all 
the land -- the streets echoed with 
“that woman’s husband”, and never 
“that man’s wife”. It is shameful 
for the wife and not the man to 
rule the house. You thought you 
were a great man because you spent 
my wealth, and my brother’s. And a 
maiden like me will not lower 
herself to address your crimes with 
women. May I never have a husband 
with a girl’s face -- give me a 
man!

ELECTRA  (CONT'D)
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ELECTRA (CONT'D)
Aegisthus is dead?…Aegisthus, now 
are you repaid. No man can outrun 
justice, and no woman….And now for 
mother.

ORESTES 
Oh, God, how can I slay the woman 
who suckled me, and carry the stain 
of a mother’s blood? If I kill her 
I must pay the debt for her.

ELECTRA 
If you don’t, you owe a debt to our 
murdered father. Be a man, not a 
coward!

ORESTES 
I hate the enterprise, and I love 
it.

Clytemnestra enters. 

CLYTEMNESTRA 
The dead come to slay the living! 
By craft we killed and by craft we 
die. Aegisthus, my love, slain! 
…Orestes?…Stop, child. You are 
afraid to strike. This breast 
pillowed your sleeping head, and 
your toothless mouth drew mother’s 
milk from me.

ORESTES 
Could we ever share that house?

CLYTEMNESTRA 
I bore and nursed this…snake! 

Orestes stabs her.

ORESTES 
Oh, you Gods, behold my terrible 
crime!

ELECTRA 
It was I who urged you on. The 
crime is mine.

GHOST OF AGAMEMNON 
Oh, my wife. You were slain by 
those who loved you, and now your 
are mourned by no one. 

(MORE)
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Orestes, my son, the Furies are 
coming for you, like savage hounds. 
You will never outrun them and they 
will never stop hunting you, day or 
night. They will drive you mad. You 
will waste away as though a cruel 
disease possessed you. You will lay 
unwashed, sleepless, starving, 
unable to speak. 

He approaches Orestes and Orestes recoils. 

GHOST OF AGAMEMNON (CONT'D)
You will leap from the couch in 
fits of frenzy like a colt let out 
of a barn, and in your few precious 
moments of sanity, all you will be 
able to do is weep.  The hymn of 
hell will ring in your ears until 
you beg for mercy. You cannot stay 
here -- the city has decreed that 
no one can take you in, no fire can 
warm you. You must roam every land 
and sea.

ORESTES 
Oh, my sister, to find you after 20 
years and lose you again!

INT. INSIDE A GREEK PALACE - NIGHT

A slave is cleaning up a large dining room; rich drunken men 
lounge everywhere. 

SLAVE
The house of Odysseus is over-run 
with men. They know Odysseus has 
been gone 20 years, and has left a 
kingdom, a beautiful wife, and a 
mountain of gold. A few men came 
and sought her hand, and she sent 
them all away -- but after a few 
years, a hundred of them came to 
her house, took it over, ate and 
drank their fill, and spent the 
king’s gold. 

He picks up a bottle; a drunk snatches it back. Odysseus, 
bearded, enters but retreats to a corner. 

SLAVE (CONT'D)
Without a man to take her side, she 
cannot rid the house of these men. 

GHOST OF AGAMEMNON  (CONT'D)

(MORE)
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She puts off their proposals again 
and again, but it is only a matter 
of time before one of them takes 
the queen by force. At night my 
wife hears the queen weeping....No 
man comes with news of Odysseus. He 
is long dead. Dogs gnaw his bones 
on some foreign shore, or fish 
devour him in the deep.

ODYSSEUS 
I saw him alive not long ago. And 
he is coming.

SLAVE
He will never return. It pains me 
to think of him. Drink, and speak 
of something else. If he comes they 
will kill him. But he will not die 
alone -- I will come to his aid, 
and I am not the only one.

ODYSSEUS 
Tell me about Odysseus’ father and 
mother -- they still live?

SLAVE
The mother died. Laertes still 
lives and prays that the queen’s 
suitors will leave.

ODYSSEUS 
And Odysseus has a son?

SLAVE
A fine boy, Telemachus. He is in 
danger -- the suitors want him out 
of the way so that one of them can 
take the kingdom and the queen.

Odysseus' wife Penelope enters. 

PENELOPE 
What delicious sleep I had, in 
spite of all my misery. In the dark 
world of slumber I knew no misery, 
no dead husband, no house full of 
lazy men. When a real man woos a 
women for marriage he brings gold, 
diamonds -- these men bring nothing 
but their empty stomachs for me to 
fill. 

She shoves one off of a stool onto the floor. 

SLAVE (CONT'D)
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PENELOPE (CONT'D)
The Greeks who marched to Troy, 
spears in hand, were a pack of 
glorious wolves -- the men who lay 
about my hall are sheep, the fat 
eunuchs who lacked the courage to 
go to war….(to Cinesias) A poor 
tramp has come begging at our 
doorstep, starving. The men who 
want my hand kicked him and beat 
him with their staves. I hear he 
sailed with my husband. Give him 
food and wine, and let him sit by 
my fire and speak to me

SLAVE
You need a man to stay with you and 
protect you.

PENELOPE 
All men are my enemies. All but 
you. My husband foretold all his -- 
he warned me that not all the 
Greeks would come home from Troy.

Odysseus speaks from a corner. 

ODYSSEUS 
Odysseus was once a guest at my 
father’s court years ago. He wore a 
purple mantle, double-lined, with a 
gold brooch held by two catches. 
The brooch was carved with the 
image of a dog holding a fawn 
between its paws. Beneath the 
mantle was a shirt that glistened 
in the sunlight, to the admiration 
of all the women who saw him.

PENELOPE 
It was I who gave him the clothes.

ODYSSEUS 
I have heard he is still alive and 
coming home.

She finally looks up at the stranger.

PENELOPE
If this comes true I will load you 
down with gifts. But he will not 
come. Wash this man’s feet for him 
and make him a bed. 
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She exits. 

ODYSSEUS 
I do not need pampering. Send no 
young girl to wash my feet, but an 
old woman.

NURSE 
Never have I seen a man as like 
Odysseus as you are.

ODYSSEUS
You are not the first to say so. Do 
not tell anyone I am here, or there 
will be bloodshed downstairs.

NURSE 
I will keep your secret, master. 
And I will tell you of all the 
house maids who have been naughty.

ODYSSEUS 
Hold your tongue.

Penelope returns. 

PENELOPE 
My son is grown now, and he begs me 
to leave this place. But I dreamed 
my husband would come home and rid 
this house of these pests.

ODYSSEUS 
And he will come.

PENELOPE 
It was all a dream, just a dream. 
More often my dreams are as horrid 
as my waking life. If only the 
goddess would kill me the next time 
I fall asleep.

Odysseus crosses the room and confronts Penelope. 

ODYSSEUS 
It is I. Dry your tears.

NURSE 
Wake up, Penelope my child, your 
lord has come home!

PENELOPE 
Why do you mock me?
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NURSE 
Why are you so hard? Why Don’t you 
go to him, sit by him, talk to him? 
Your heart is like stone.

PENELOPE 
I am so in shock I cannot speak. I 
cannot look at him.

She touches his beard: she's never seen him with one. 

ODYSSEUS 
Let her test me any way he likes. 
She will make up her mind. She 
believes I am someone else because 
I am filthy and in rags. Woman, 
your heart is more unyielding than 
any woman ever. ...Come, nurse, and 
find me a corner of the floor in 
the hall, where I can sleep; I will 
sleep alone for her heart is hard 
as iron.

PENELOPE 
Yes, take his bed outside the 
chamber that he himself built. 

She embraces him.

PENELOPE (CONT'D)
Cover the bed with fleeces, rich 
coverlets and blankets.

ODYSSEUS 
Move my bed, after all I did to put 
it in?

PENELOPE 
It is you! Do not be angry. You and 
I have both suffered. Heaven would 
not let us enjoy our youth 
together.

ODYSSEUS 
Our luck is changing. We still have 
many troubles, but we must face 
them. But now let us go to bed, 
that we may lie down and enjoy the 
blessed gift of…sleep.

PENELOPE 
You shall go to bed as soon as you 
please. 
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They exit. The slave and nurse clean the room. Helen, 
Menelaus and Electra enter. They have all aged, badly. 
Menelaus has a permanent limp. Orestes is a quaking wreck. 

HELEN 
Could you go to your mother’s tomb 
for me? To carry an offering for 
me? My mother’s sister. I am 
ashamed to show my face here.

ELECTRA 
A late repentance for one who left 
her home so shamefully.

HELEN 
I am afraid of the families of 
those who died at Troy.

ELECTRA 
Not without reason. Women who mourn 
cut off their hair. You kept 
herself beautiful. May the fates 
pursue you as they pursue my 
brother, because you were the cause 
of all our miseries!

ORESTES
Sister. It's twenty years now. And 
we killed our mother. Look to your 
own hands. 

ELECTRA
Are the Furies coming for you 
again?

ORESTES
Of course they are. If I stay, my 
curse may fall on all of you. 

ELECTRA
Orestes --

ORESTES
I can't, they're coming --

He flees. Aeneas enters, wielding a cane, and Helen embraces 
him. 

HELEN
Aeneas. Captain of Troy. 

ELECTRA
I can't believe my eyes. 
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HELEN
He is my friend!

ELECTRA
He's the enemy!

Odysseus puts his hand on Aeneas' shoulder. 

ODYSSEUS
I crossed swords with you twice. 
You were a terror. 

AENEAS
Not anymore. I'm sailing to Italy. 

ODYSSEUS
Not back to Troy?

AENEAS
There is no Troy. The royal family 
of Troy, every one of them is dead. 

ELECTRA
The same plague fell upon us in 
Greece. Agamemnon, his wife, his 
daughter. And Menelaus spent twenty 
years hunting that woman. 

ODYSSEUS
Twenty years at sea, I'm surprised 
you didn't see me wandering out 
there. When we sailed for home, the 
gods grew angry and destroyed our 
fleet, scattering us across half 
the inner ocean. My ship and my men 
landed on the islands, in Egypt, in 
a hundred places, fighting battles 
and facing danger month after 
month. 

He picks up a bottle of wine and examines it. 

ODYSSEUS (CONT'D)
But we found friends too, good 
people, who saved our lives with 
water and food, and somedays a 
little wine and song. But a dozen 
times my men mutinied. How hard it 
is to find a man you can rely on.
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PENELOPE 
To think, my lord, if you delight 
not in man, what lenten 
entertainment the players shall 
receive from you: we caught them on 
the way; and they are coming here 
to offer you service.

PENELOPE (CONT'D)
We'll have a speech straight: come, 
a passionate speech.

ACTOR 
What speech, my lord?

PENELOPE 
I heard you speak me a speech once: 
it was Aeneas' tale to Dido; and 
especially, where he speaks of 
Priam's slaughter: let me see--

During all of this Hecuba, now Odysseus’ slave, is on her 
knees scrubbing the floor, but also listening to the story of 
her husband’s death.

PENELOPE (CONT'D)
The rugged Pyrrhus, he whose sable 
arms,
Black as his purpose, did the night 
resemble
When he lay couched in the ominous 
horse,
Hath now this dread and black 
complexion smear'd
With heraldry more dismal; head to 
foot
Now is he total gules; horridly 
trick'd
With blood of fathers, mothers, 
daughters, sons,
Baked and impasted with the 
parching streets,
That lend a tyrannous and damned 
light
To their lord's murder: roasted in 
wrath and fire,
And thus o'er-sized with coagulate 
gore,
With eyes like carbuncles, the 
hellish Pyrrhus
Old grandsire Priam seeks. …So, 
proceed you.
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ODYSSEUS
Well spoken.

ACTOR 
'Anon he finds him
Striking too short at Greeks; his 
antique sword,
Rebellious to his arm, lies where 
it falls,
Repugnant to command: unequal 
match'd,
Pyrrhus at Priam drives; in rage 
strikes wide;
But with the whiff and wind of his 
fell sword
The unnerved father falls. Then 
senseless Ilium,
Seeming to feel this blow, with 
flaming top
Stoops to his base, and with a 
hideous crash
Takes prisoner Pyrrhus' ear: for, 
lo! his sword,
Which was declining on the milky 
head
Of reverend Priam, seem'd i' the 
air to stick:
So, as a painted tyrant, Pyrrhus 
stood,
And like a neutral to his will and 
matter,
Did nothing.
But, as we often see, against some 
storm,
A silence in the heavens, the rack 
stand still,
The bold winds speechless and the 
orb below
As hush as death, anon the dreadful 
thunder
Doth rend the region, so, after 
Pyrrhus' pause,
Aroused vengeance sets him new a-
work;
And never did the Cyclops' hammers 
fall
On Mars's armour forged for proof 
eterne
With less remorse than Pyrrhus' 
bleeding sword
Now falls on Priam.
Out, out, thou strumpet, Fortune! 
All you gods,

(MORE)
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In general synod 'take away her 
power;
Break all the spokes and fellies 
from her wheel,
And bowl the round nave down the 
hill of heaven,
As low as to the fiends!'

ODYSSEUS
This is too long.

PENELOPE 
It shall to the barber's, with your 
beard. Continue, say on: he's for a 
jig or a tale of bawdry, or he 
sleeps: say on: come to Hecuba.

ACTOR 
But who, O, who had seen the mobled 
queen--
Run barefoot up and down, 
threatening the flames
With bisson rheum; a clout upon 
that head
Where late the diadem stood, and 
for a robe,
About her lank and all o'er-teemed 
loins,
A blanket, in the alarm of fear 
caught up;
Who this had seen, with tongue in 
venom steep'd,
'Gainst Fortune's state would 
treason have pronounced:
But if the gods themselves did see 
her then
When she saw Pyrrhus make malicious 
sport
In mincing with his sword her 
husband's limbs,
The instant burst of clamour that 
she made,
Unless things mortal move them not 
at all,
Would have made milch the burning 
eyes of heaven,
And passion in the gods.

PENELOPE 
Look, this player here, tears in 
his eyes, and all for nothing! For 
Hecuba! What's Hecuba to him, or he 
to Hecuba, That he should weep for 
her? 

ACTOR  (CONT'D)
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ODYSSEUS
Fresh bottle of wine. Come, Queen, 
you too. 

He hands it to Hecuba and she sets it on a table. Sitting in 
a row, in front of the wine, are Menelaus, Helen, Electra, 
Odysseus, Penelope, Hecuba, and Aeneas. They are all 
shattered. Nobody moves, and one by one they nod off, all but 
Aeneas. 

GHOST OF CASSANDRA
You poor man. Son of Troy.

AENEAS
Oh, king of the Gods, how did Troy 
offend you? How did I offend you? 
You promised Troy a race of Roman 
kings, rising from the Trojan line, 
which in after times would hold the 
world in awe, and bring law to the 
lands and oceans.

GHOST OF CASSANDRA
Fear not, your fate is fixed to 
your desire. The walls will rise, 
and ripe for the taking, when you 
shall come, as the gods have 
decreed. You will conquer Italy and 
tame fierce nations, build cities, 
impose laws. After you, your son 
will build Alba Longa, and a dozen 
generations on, a daughter of his 
line will bear two boys, twins, 
suckled by the tawny wolf. And the 
boy Romulus will take the throne, 
and name the city Rome. All the 
gods will embrace the Trojan line 
in Rome. And these Trojans will 
march from Rome and overturn the 
states of Greece, and sweet 
revenge.

She points to the Greeks. 

GHOST OF CASSANDRA (CONT'D)
The game goes on. 

FADE OUT.

THE END. 
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